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Southeast Area Citizen Board Meeting Minutes
Date: Wednesday, July 6, 2022, Zoom video and conference call meeting-
Attendees: Al Araujo, Alan Burt, Sue Maginnis, Jeannie Giangrande, Brendan Burke, Cindy Harmon, Kathleen Mackenzie, Bill Tennant, Kim Nahas, Marjory Mason, Maryanne Palmer, 
Staff: Howard Baker-Smith, Kim Anderson

Excused: Vincent Gerrior
	Topic
	Discussion
	Assignment/Task
	Point Person 
	Status

	INTRODUCTIONS
	Introductions were made. 
	None
	N/A
	Closed

	Approval of Prior Meeting Minutes
	Motion was made to accept the May minutes.
Motion was seconded and unanimously passed. 
	None
	N/A
	Closed

	Board Recruitment:
a. Welcome new board members, Kathleen Mackenzie and Bill Tennant! 

b. Follow up on changing CAB term limits
c. DMH webpage update
Old Business: 

a. Letter of appreciation to Bruce Bird, Vinfen CEO

b. Status of student intern
c. Update about Rates for Certain Adult Community Health Services (7/1/22)
Staff Vacancy Rates

a. Area update on vacancy rates: ACCS and Clubhouse

b. Discussion on letter of concern to Aspire Health Alliance about staff vacancy rates

Subcommittee Report

New Business:

a. Structure of SEA Board Meetings for coming year

b. Discussion about bill for new women’s prison
c. Clubhouse Reviews
Area Updates

a. Status on MV Island Trust Property

b. Status on Safe Haven Program

c. South Coast Regional Employment Collaborative
d. First Episode Psychosis Program
e. Compassionate Response to Sexual Assault
f. CYF updates

g. Road Map

h. Personnel updates
Best wishes, Buddy!


	The board welcomed two new members, Kathleen Mackenzie and Bill Tennant! Kathleen just recently joined the New Bedford Site Board and Bill has been a member and chair of the Brockton Site Board and Friends of BMSC for many years! Welcome! 
Buddy followed up regarding changing CAB term limits
· DMH felt it must be changed in statute and Representative Vieira stated the DMH could make a change in the regulation.
· Under M.G.L.19, Sec.14, it states that… “No member shall be appointed for more than two consecutive three-year terms.” The statute was passed by the legislature and the regulations (CMR) were promulgated by DMH. Because DMH regulation is based on statute, the statute must be amended in order for DMH regulations to be changed.

There was discussion for reasons not to pursue a change in term limits:
· There’s value in having term limits as boards could become institutionalized, set in their ways which doesn’t allow for change or improvement and thus, can amass power/influence. 
· A point was made that members whose terms have expired can still attend the meetings, but just don’t have voting rights.
· Since pandemic, virtual meetings have allowed for greater improvement in meeting participation.  

A motion was made to further research if the board should continue to pursue CAB term limits. Motion was seconded and unanimously passed. 
Proposal was submitted to the Commissioner to include board recruitment on the DMH webpage. The Commissioner is interested and considering the proposal, but just had questions if they were able to deliver on the function/feature of having a tool for visitors to identify their DMH Service Area and local site office. The Commissioner has asked the Director of Communications to review if this is possible. This request was timely as Glenda Hazard, DMH Director of Communications is currently reviewing other parts of the website regarding how visitors can navigate website and find what they are looking for on the webpage. 
Letter of appreciation to Bruce Bird, Vinfen CEO was emailed. The board thanked him for meeting with board members around the reimbursement rates and the opportunity to attend the Rate Setting Commission meeting as well as congratulating him on his retirement. 
Student intern update to assist with website development for Area Board.
· There were six candidates who applied for the position. One person was interviewed, two needed to work remotely, one accepted a position with another agency, one applicant did not return calls and one was a no show for the interview. 

· The one applicant interviewed was exceptional and was the selected candidate. However, they had accepted another offer. 
· There were concerns raised about the hourly rate and wondered if the position could be part-time and if a stipend could be offered just to develop a very basic webpage. Does it have to be an intern position? 
· Due to compensation rules, it would be difficult to offer stipends or change position. 
· We need to stick to confines of current applicants due to expiration of current requisition for the position.
Board members received information regarding the proposed and adopted regulation for ACCS reimbursement rates. Due to advocacy efforts, the rates were increased. The question arose concerning how to ensure that employees are getting raises. Can the state mandate where the money goes?
· Monies cannot be restricted; only special amendments have strings attached. 
· Area will plan to survey providers to inquire what providers will do with the additional funds. A report will be available for the September meeting. This can also be further explored during contract monitoring meetings. 

Buddy provided current ACCS vacancy rates up until May. 

· Rates highlighted in yellow indicate a 10% or greater percentage than the statewide average.
· Buddy added to the chart: rates highlighted in red are 40% or higher regardless of statewide average. 
· For those programs with a high vacancy rate, providers are relying on staff overtime and agency staff.
· DMH realizes that staff are unable to get to everything and have asked for a plan to ensure the most important things are being completed/triaged.

· Are vendors concerned about the vacancy rates?

· There is no incentive for vendors to operate with such high vacancy rates as this is a bad situation which they want to get out of. 
· Unfortunately, the labor market has been extremely difficult. 

· The impact of high vacancy rates is shown in the incident reports.

· One example given was an incident report related to a medication error due to staffing lacking competency in this area. 

· Due to the incident report, the SEA MAP Coordinator did an unannounced visit to the program and found there to be an issue with administration of medication. 

· There is improvement with clinical staff and SEA has done well with clinical leadership-Rates are better than the statewide average. 

· The one exception for clinical staff is with Aspire. Despite Aspire’s $4,000 hiring incentive, Quincy’s proximity to Boston hinders applicants due to better wages in Boston.   

· Historically, the vacancy rates for direct care staff positions have run higher in SEA.  
It was decided that the letter of concern to Aspire Health Alliance regarding vacancy rates will not be sent due to Rate Setting Commission’s increase in rates. Aspire is also working on the staff vacancy rate issue.  
Today’s Subcommittee meeting focused on the planning for the Annual Meeting.

· Date: November 2nd 

· Topic: Youth and Older Adults

· Location: virtual or in person (White’s of Westport)

· Infection Control Nurse will need to be consulted due to revised COVID protocols as numbers have increased. 
· Due to size and capacity of White’s, it’s possible that it could be held if participants are spread out but could be an issue of eating.

· We will need to decide at a later date regarding in person event due to COVID numbers. 
· Speakers:

· Area Director/Interim Area Director

· Commissioner (Discuss Road Map updates)

· Youth and older adult speaker suggestions:
· Alexis Romanow
· Dr. Miriam Ornstein

· MAMH/Older Adult Behavioral Health Network

· Focus of speakers:

· Overview of current services and what is happening

· Gaps in programs and services, how the board can address those concerns, and how they can strengthen 

· Board Reports

· Plan for videotaped reports. If meeting is live, tapes will be added to website. 

· Format will be: 

· Activities

· Actions

· Challenges

· Goals
Speakers will be finalized in September. For the September Area Board meeting, members requested to invite Matt Cianci, SEA Director of Rehabilitation and Recovery and Keith Palmer, SEA Quality Management Director to speak about the RFR process. After board members participating on the Clubhouse RFR Review Committees, there were questions raised. 
· Who develops the RFR before it is released? 

· What’s in an RFR? 

· Where does the information come from? 

· Who sets rules and what is set in the rules? 

· How does an RFR get developed, designed?

· What is the process for the RFR and decisions that are made?
Discussion about House Bill 1905 to put a moratorium on a construction of a $50 million new women’s prison was put on hold. There has been no further information. However, it will be kept on the agenda.
Clubhouse Reviews will begin on July 13th and end on August 12th.
Status of Martha’s Vineyard Island Trust Project
· The Martha’s Vineyard Housing Project is still on hold as the Oaks Bluff Town Administration needs to come to a consensus on the type of housing they want.  They do support disposal of land for affordable housing. It is believed that the project will move forward once the town and Island Housing Trust reach a consensus on the size and type of housing to be built on the property.   
· DMH owns the land located in Oak Bluffs and has agreed to dispose property to MV Island Trust in exchange for affordable housing for DMH clients in perpetuity, but the Town of Oak Bluffs wants consideration for other affordable housing options through the Town for that parcel. DMH just wants to ensure that the overall development includes affordable units designated to DMH clients. Under any plan, DMH will require a percentage of affordable units to be set aside for DMH clients in perpetuity.
Safe Haven Program

· Due to construction delays, the opening of the building has been pushed back to August 1st.

· FHR has hired staff and they are working out of the Therapeutic Respite Program.
· Safe Haven Programs are a form of supportive housing that services homeless individuals with severe mental health conditions. This is a low barrier program, and recipients do not have to be DMH eligible. There will be seven beds and a drop-in center. 
South Coast Regional Employment Collaborative
· The procurement has been completed and the contract was awarded to Riverside. 

· Introductory meeting with Riverside and DMH is scheduled for 7/19.

· Kim Anderson will be the Contract Monitor. 
First Episode Psychosis Program

· Program will be located out of Corrigan Mental Health Center and will be state operated
· They are currently hiring positions. 
Compassionate Response to Sexual Assault

· Currently working with providers and legal counsel on what should be and should not be documented in clinical records.

· Guidance is being tweaked as they want to support all clients.  

· They will be rolling out training in the Southeast Area in September on how to respond to those with a mental health condition who have been sexually assaulted. 

· Hopefully, the Department will roll out training statewide.
CYF updates
· Young Adult Access Centers

· New Bedford Access Center is progressing. This is funded through a SAMSHA Grant.

· Brockton Access center has opened for services.  Work is underway to secure a physical site.  The mobile van is now operational.
· Young Adult Therapeutic Respite Program
· A Young Adult Therapeutic Respite Program was awarded to CCBC.

· The program will be opening by August and will be located in the Taunton/Attleboro Area. 

Road Map
· The awarding of the Community Based Health Centers will be announced in mid-July. 

· Once awarded, the readiness period will be by July-January where all the critical components will be in place to accept referrals. 24-hour crisis services will be located in the CBHCs.

Personnel updates

· New Bedford

· Paul Santos is the new Site Director for New Bedford and has started this week. Paul was the former Director of Clinical Services at Corrigan Mental Health Center. 
· Area

· Sue Plasse will be the Interim Area Director once Buddy retires.
· Shanon Knight will begin as the new Director of Program Management on July 18. Shannon had been the former Brockton State-Op PACT Director. 
Board members extended their best wishes to Buddy, and shared their appreciation for his dedication, and support to the Area Board. They further expressed how they appreciated his transparency, keeping them well informed, supporting their involvement and making them feel valued and respected.  
Brendan mentioned Governor Baker and Steve Kadish’s book, “Results: Getting Beyond Politics to Get Important Work Done”. He shared the Governor’s four-point program for his success and related it to Buddy’s legacy:

· People are policy

· Follow the facts

· Focus on how

· Push for results

Buddy shared that the Area Board has been the most rewarding experience for him and expressed the importance of connection to the community. He hopes that expectations were raised for leadership in the SEA and the importance of successful collaboration. He further stated that he has tremendous appreciation for the board picking up the challenge of “educate to advocate”, being very active and witnessing the growth over the years. 


	N/A 
Board will continue to research pursuing CAB term limits. 

Buddy will keep board informed regarding progress of adding CAB recruitment to DMH webpage. 
N/A
Buddy will follow up with Central Office to inquire if an intern could work remotely, part-time and extend the timeframe.
A report will be provided for the September Area Board meeting confirming how the providers are spending funds due to increased rates. 
ACCS and Clubhouse vacancy rates were sent to board members.
Staff vacancy rates continue to be a standing agenda item.

No further action will be taken. 
Email will be sent to CAB through the Site Directors/TSH COO regarding preparing their reports. 

Board members will come up with three questions each that they would like to see addressed. This will inform who the best person (s) would be to present about the RFR process. 

Questions will be emailed to Kim. 
This item will be kept on hold. 

Clubhouse Review schedule will be emailed to members. 
Information Sharing
Buddy, Sue and Jeannie will plan to meet before September 1. 
Information Sharing

	Area Board
Buddy
Buddy

Buddy 
Kim
Jeannie
Kim

Area Board
Kim
Area Board
Kim
N/A
N/A

	Closed
Open
Open
Closed

Open
Open
Closed
Open
Closed
Open
Open
Open
Open
Open
Closed
Closed


	Site Board Updates

	Cape
· Board is meeting every other month. On the opposite months when the board does not meet, members have been invited to attend the Area Board meeting. 
· Since the board is new, there have been discussions on goals for board. 
· Participated on the four Clubhouse RFR Review Committees and Safe Haven RFR Review Committee. 
· The board purchased and distributed $1,000 worth of Stop & Shop gift cards for the homeless mentally ill on the Cape. 
· Jackie Lane, NAMI Cape and Islands Executive Director will be joining the board again. 
· Concerns about the progress regarding the Martha Vineyard Housing Project. 
Quincy 

· Board is working on a Community Conversation for September. 
· Board has developed a recruitment video for cable TV. members held a panel discussion on Braintree Cable 
· Jeannie has attended the court hearings regarding Skyline Apartments in Braintree. There are nine clients residing in that complex. Skyline had five violations relating to the HVAC system, security, windows, etc.
· They have recruited one new member and possibly another! 
· The board will not be meeting in July and will be back to their scheduled meetings in August. 

	Information Sharing


	N/A


	Closed



	ADJOURNMENT/

NEXT MEETING
	There being no further business to discuss, motion was made to adjourn at 4:09 p.m. Motion seconded and passed. 


	The next meeting is scheduled for Wednesday, September 7, 2022 by Zoom video conference call. 
	 N/A
	Closed 


DMH staff: Minutes should be emailed to DMH-DL – Open Meeting Minutes after they are approved by the Public Body.


